

April 1, 2013
Mark D. Marini, Secretary

Department of Public Utilities

One South Station, 5th Floor

Boston, MA02110

Re:
Investigation Into Distributed Generation, D.P.U. 11-75
Dear Secretary Marini:

On September 28, 2011, the Department of Public Utilities (“Department”) opened an investigation to review the current standards and procedures associated with the interconnection of distributed generation (“DG”) in Massachusetts.  On January 23, 2012, the Department, based on comments filed by NSTAR Electric Company, Western Massachusetts Electric Company, Massachusetts Electric Company and Nantucket Electric Company each d/b/a National Grid, and Fitchburg Gas and Electric Light Company d/b/a Unitil (collectively the “Distribution Companies”) and other stakeholders, such as the Massachusetts Attorney General (“Attorney General”), the DOER
, the Low-Income Energy Affordability Network (“LEAN”), the Interstate Renewable Energy Council (“IREC”), and the Cape Light Compact/Cape & Vineyard Electric Cooperative (“CLC/CVEC”), established a Distributed Generation Working Group (“DGWG”).


Throughout the summer of 2012, the DGWG met to analyze and refine the standards and procedures which govern the interconnection of distributed generation facilities (“DG Facilities”; or singular, “DG Facility”) in Massachusetts.  The Proposed Changes to the Uniform Standards for Interconnecting Distributed Generation in Massachusetts (“DGWG Report”), filed with the Department on September 14, 2012, memorialized the DGWG’s recommended changes to Massachusetts’ interconnection procedures.
  The DGWG Report contained a transition strategy for 2013 to assist in implementing the DGWG’s recommendations.  DGWG Report at 33.  The Transition Strategy requires the DGWG to consider the implementation of a central administrator and potential online application for tracking and processing interconnection applications.  Id. at 33.  A six month timeframe was set out for consideration of this topic.  Id.


Pursuant to the commitments made in the DGWG Report, the Distribution Companies have been working diligently to establish robust interconnection application tracking and reporting systems.  As those tracking and reporting systems are refined, the Distribution Companies will be better able to identify how the process can be improved, including whether or not it is appropriate and beneficial to implement a central administrator process/online application system.   The goals of a central administrator and/or online application system would need to be clearly delineated to ensure that this type of exercise would provide both a net benefit for customers using the system and timely reporting to state agencies.

The Distribution Companies’ consideration will need to include an investigation and analysis of numerous complex and interrelated issues, such as system integration with existing IT systems, system design, including but not limited to ensuring that a central administrator and related online process could track the interconnection time frames set out in Standards for Interconnection of Distributed Generation Tariff (“Interconnection Tariff”) as approved by the Department on March 13, 2013
, and determine appropriate cost recovery for such a system.  


Based on the complex analysis needed prior to determining whether or not it would be appropriate and beneficial for the Distribution Companies to implement a central administrator and/or online application system, further investigation is needed. The Distribution Companies, in conjunction with the DGWG intend to continue their investigation and will provide the Department with a progress report on September 1, 2013.  In the interim, the Distribution Companies will, pursuant to the Interconnection Tariff, continue to track and report on interconnection applications received from customers along with other relevant data. 
Thank you for the opportunity to provide this progress report.

� DOER submitted joint comments with AeronauticaWindpower, LLC; American DG Energy, Inc.; Boreal Renewable Energy Development; the Compact/CVEC; Co-Energy America; Klavens Law Group, P.C.; Nexamp, Inc.; Nexant, Inc.; Northeast Combined Heat and Power Initiative; Renewable Reosurces Development Coalition; Rivermoor Energy, LLC; The Solar Alliance; Solventerra, LLC; and Tecogen.


�  The Department, in its March 13, 2013 Order in D.P.U. 11-75-E, approved the DGWG Report recommendations and the transition tasks set out in the Report.


� The Distribution Companies are scheduled to file compliance tariffs April 12, 2013.






